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Madam Chair,

Ukraine would like to raise its concern regarding India’s fumigation requirements on application of Methyl Bromide on certain plant products.

Ukraine thanks India for their engagement in providing temporary extensions to allow trade during the time that India reflects on alternative measures to requiring Methyl Bromide. However, we look forward greater predictability and therefore to achieve a permanent solution.

In 2017 the International Plant Protection Convention (IPPC) published                                                               “Recommendations on replacement or reduction of the use of Methyl Bromide as phytosanitary measure”. The IPPC guidance aims to provide practical alternatives to replace or reduce the use of Methyl Bromide as a phytosanitary measure. Phosphine is recommended as a replacement for grains, oil seeds, dried food stuff beverages including coffee, cocoa, herbs, tree nuts, fiber crops including cotton and many others.

Methyl bromide is not listed under the State Register of Pesticides and Agrochemicals permitted for use in Ukraine as fumigants for grains and can not be used for the export of grain shipments from the territory of Ukraine (neither for pre-processing nor in the holds of ships).
According to Article 4 of the SPS Agreement exporting contracting parties may employ pest risk management measures that are alternative to those initially required by importing contracting parties, as long as equivalency in the outcome can be demonstrated.
Thus, Ukraine submitted in December 2016 to India’s National Plant Protection Organization the scientific information on the efficiency of application of alternative fumigants, including, phosphine. More recently, Ukraine provided during bilateral meetings in both July 2017 and July 2018 additional scientific information on this issue. No progress was reached. 
According to the information received from stakeholders, some countries have been granted exemptions to the general fumigation requirements, and have been allowed to use phosphine fumigant instead of Methyl Bromide. In this regard, Ukraine would welcome India could provide detailed information on the matter, as the alleged practice seems to be contrary to the WTO rules, including the MFN principle.
Ukraine requests India to implement a less trade restrictive and more predictable SPS measure.  We feel the 2017 IPPC recommendations can serve to provide a high level of plant health and environmental protection and represent a reasonable alternative to India’s current requirement to use Methyl Bromide.
Thank you, Madam Chair.


